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CHARLOTTE COUNTY - PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 29, 2021
CITIZENS’ ADVISORY COMMITTEE (CAC) MEETING 

MEMBERS PARTICIPATING IN PERSON
Charles Counsil, At-Large Representative, CAC Chair

Steven E. Hurt, Mid County Representative

Dianne Quilty, Mid County Representative

Steve Schoff, West County Representative 

Robert Logan, Mid County Representative
MEMBERS PARTICIPATING IN MICROSOFT TEAMS

Pauline Klein, At-Large Representative
Ed Zubal, West County Representative

Della Booth, South County Representative
MEMBERS ABSENT
William Klossner, South County Representative
Jim Brown, South County Representative
MEMBER VACANCY

West County (one representative)
OTHERS PARTICIPATING IN PERSON

Gary Harrell, MPO Director
Betty-Ann Sherer, MPO Planner

Wendy Scott, MPO Planner
Tanya Merkle, FDOT

Jesten J. Abraham, FDOT
Vitor Suguri, FDOT

Fabiana Solano, City of Punta Gorda Urban Design
OTHERS PARTICIPATING IN MICROSOFT TEAMS
Lakshmi N. Gurram, MPO Principal Planner
Bekie Leslie, MPO Administrative Services Coordinator

Ravi Kamarajugadda, Charlotte County Public Works

1.   Call to Order & Roll Call
CAC Chair Charles Counsil called the CAC Meeting to order at 1:30 P.M.  The roll call was taken. A quorum was present. 
2.  Pledge of Allegiance
All attendees recited the Pledge of Allegiance.
3.   Public Comments on Agenda Items  
There were no public comments received.
4.  Reports

A. Chair’s Report
Charles Counsil stated that he had represented the CAC on the MPO’s General Planning Consultant (GPC) Selection Committee.  The Committee had selected three firms to forward to the MPO Board for approval at the next MPO Board Meeting.  D’Juan Harris was announced as the presumptive MPO Director pending MPO Board final approval.  As the former Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO liaison, Mr. Harris was very knowledgeable regarding the MPO’s transportation projects.  Ed Zubal pointed out that Mr. Harris was highly valued by the Charlotte County Board of County Commissioners, as well.
B. City of Punta Gorda Report
Fabiana Solano had nothing to report. 
C. Charlotte County Report
Ravi Kamarajugadda had nothing to report.
5.  Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Report
Jesten Abraham mentioned that Mobility Week would be held on October 29-November 5, 2021 with virtual and in person events.
On October 18-22, 2021, an E-Public Hearing Week would be held virtually regarding the Charlotte County Draft Tentative Work Program.  A link would be available at FDOT - WP Public Hearings, the complete link would be disseminated through the MPO staff.  Additionally, on Tuesday October 19th from 10 am-noon, two simultaneous in-person opportunities would be held at FDOT’s District One Headquarters in Bartow at 801 N. Broadway Avenue and at FDOT’s Southwest Area Office (SWAO) in Fort Myers at 10041 Daniels Parkway.  Both locations would have the same information available as what would be posted on the website.  
Jesten Abraham stated that he had enjoyed working as FDOT’s interim Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO Liaison.  He introduced his permanent replacement, Tanya Merkle, who had 8 years of experience with FDOT and 8 years of experience with the Southwest Florida Water Management District.  She had recently earned her masters’ degree in Urban and Regional Planning from the University of South Florida.

6.   Consent Agenda
A. Approval of Minutes:  June 30, 2021 Meeting
B. MPO Board and Advisory Committees Meeting Schedule for Calendar 

Year 2022

Steve Hurt made a motion to approve both Consent Agenda items.  Dianne Quilty seconded the motion, and it was passed unanimously.
7.  FFY 2021 Federal Transit Administration (FTA) Section 5305(d) Transit Planning           Grant Application
Gary Harrell and Wendy Scott explained that annually, Section 5305(d) Funds are allocated to the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO by the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) and administered through the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) for the purpose of metropolitan transit planning.  This year’s allocation of FTA funds is for $90,411.

Agency participation for FFY 2021 is as follows:

· Federal (80%) $72,329

· Other (20%)    $18,082 

Steve Schoff made a motion to recommend MPO Board approval of the FFY 2021 Section
5305(d) Planning and Technical Studies Grant Application including MPO Board Resolution
#2021-04, to authorize the MPO Board Chair to sign all documents, and the staff to make

minor changes and adjustments as needed (including minor funding adjustments).   Dianne
Quilty seconded the motion, and it was passed unanimously.
Charles Counsil wondered why the County Attorney Janette Knowlton signs MPO Resolutions.  Gary Harrell explained how the MPO through an agreement utilizes her services as the MPO Attorney.  Wendy Scott added that Assistant County Attorney Stacy Bjordahl typically attends the MPO Board Meetings to offer legal assistance.
8.  FY 2022 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) – FTA Section 5305(d)                  Amendment
Gary Harrell stated that the Charlotte County – Punta Gorda MPO was amending the FY 2022 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP), FFY 21 FTA for Task 8-Transit and Transportation Disadvantaged Planning by adding the updated funding allocation for FTA 5305(d) – Task 8 funds in the FY 2022 UPWP.  All changes in the UPWP were reflected in highlights with the footer explaining changes. They would add Federal funds for FFY 2021 Task 8 – 
FTA Section 5305(d) in the amount of $72,329 and Local funds of $9,041.
It was noted that FDOT District One Modal Office staff had provided recent guidance after CAC meeting packets were distributed.  Their suggestions resulted in changes to how funding amounts would be reflected in the UPWP for FTA FFY 2020 ($51,065) and Local Funds ($6,383) to reflect remaining encumbrances only.  These revisions were provided to CAC Members and posted on the MPO website.
Robert Logan made a motion to recommend that the MPO Board amend the FY 2022 Unified 

Planning Work Program (UPWP), FFY 20 - FFY 21 FTA Task 8 – Transit and 
Transportation Disadvantaged (TD) Planning, adjusting the FFY 20 to reflect remaining 

encumbrances and updating the following allocation received from FDOT (see revised
attachment 1).  The Motion allows for transmittal of the amendment to FDOT and allows 
staff to make minor changes and adjustments as needed (including minor funding 

adjustments) based upon input received from FDOT.  Dianne Quilty seconded the motion, 

and it was passed unanimously.
9.  Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) – Final SR 776 Presentation
Vitor Suguri reviewed the final SR 776 Corridor Planning Study, utilizing a PowerPoint presentation that was distributed after CAC packet distribution.  This Corridor Study was initiated by FDOT District One to address congestion, mobility, and safety issues along SR 776 in Charlotte County and develop recommendations for improvement strategies to benefit the users of the corridor. The study limits are from the Sarasota County Line to the west to US 41 to the east. The objective of this study is to conduct safety, operational, and multimodal analysis and develop and prioritize intersection-specific improvements for the short-, mid-, and long-term periods.  It should be noted that this study does not evaluate the widening of SR 776. 

To achieve this goal, the Study Team examined several key elements including existing and future traffic volumes, field observations, historical crash data, operational analysis results, stakeholder input, programmed and planned improvements, and FDOT/FHWA guidelines. 

The recommended improvements included an array of traditional and innovative options ranging from the addition of turn lanes, innovative intersection types, operational, safety, Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), multimodal, lighting, Intelligent Transportation Systems (ITS) and planned improvements for both auto and non-auto modes (pedestrians, bicycles, and transit). 

The Study started in November 2020 and is now completed. The Study Team recently presented the draft recommendations to the MPO TAC and CAC on June 30, 2021, and the MPO Board on July 19, 2021.  The MPO Board recommended that the SR 776 Corridor Study be updated based upon the comments received at that meeting and be put on a future MPO Board agenda for final approval.  The finalized report will be used in the TIP and LRTP to incorporate the study findings.

The SR 776 Corridor Planning Study PowerPoint presentation is posted on the MPO website.  Vitor Suguri noted one error on Slide 9:  Collingsworth Blvd should be shown as Collingswood Blvd.
Charles Counsil commended FDOT for drafting such an important and detailed document in a short amount of time.  Robert Logan discussed the massive developments that would be impacting traffic in the area.  Vitor Suguri stated that if the County is willing to press developers to provide impact fees toward the SR 776 improvements, FDOT is happy to accept these project funds to apply to these projects.  

Ed Zubal asked for timeline projections on when SR 776 roundabouts might be envisioned.  Vitor Suguri stated that there were no clear projections but noted that they were likely in the mid-term as opposed to short-term and would require input from West County residents before being approved.  Ed Zubal expressed his displeasure with the concept of roundabouts, noting that West County residents will find them to be unnecessary.  Vitor Suguri stated that as consideration was given in the mid to long term, residents will be consulted regarding implementation, and at this stage, the roundabouts are merely a high-level recommendation based upon data.  
Ed Zubal commented regarding the Charlotte Sports Park that it was not used often only for weekend tournament play and during Tampa Bay Rays Spring Training, and he recommended that funds could be better used elsewhere.  Vitor Suguri noted that a holistic approach in the surrounding area near the Sports Park was being taken to include other locations such as the adjacent Harley-Davidson dealership and restaurant.  Ed Zubal inquired about initial developer agreements to absorb development costs, stating it would behoove staff to investigate them.  Gary Harrell stated that there were some intersections where agreements were in place such as in the SR 776 and Flamingo Blvd area.  He observed that the County is also trying to get some internal capture for travel within the developments by not utilizing State highways, but it has found that it is expensive to build bridges across canals in the area.   Gary Harrell noted that the study was done to identify where the problems will be and who in addition to FDOT will pay for these improvements.  
Steven Hurt inquired about how to better connect neighborhoods.  Vitor Suguri stated that FDOT was trying to make crossings easier to eliminate traffic on SR 776.  Steven Hurt inquired about an area near the Ace Hardware on SR 776 regarding how soon improvements would be made in this dangerous area.  Vitor Suguri noted that this study does not program funding as is accomplished in the Work Program.  It just identifies areas needing attention to coordinate projects with the County, the MPO and FDOT to add problem areas into the Work Program. 
Pauline Klein agreed with some other members roundabout concerns, describing those on Edgewater Drive as a big and dangerous disaster.  She requested that they not be utilized on SR 776.  
Steve Schoff stressed the importance of this corridor (including the Cape Haze Peninsula and Boca Grande areas).  He called it a lifeline as the only East-West crossing, especially during hurricanes.  He described the very dangerous roadways in the area.   He echoed comments made by members regarding roundabouts, stating that the three lane wide ones are very 
dangerous such as the one at Jacaranda Avenue in the Venice area where tractor trailers do not fit well.  He described how in other places electronic speeds are adjusted based upon time of day.  Vitor Suguri stated that FDOT does not intend to widen SR 776 to 6 lanes and would not use roundabouts for six laned roadways.  He observed that roundabouts are just one of the strategies in the toolbox.  After an analysis is done, if roundabouts are not supported, they will not be pursued. Laks Gurram provided a brief overview of how making SR 776 a six-lane road had been rejected at public workshops in 2014, and the SR 776 Corridor Planning Study recommended by FDOT District One Secretary L.K. Nandam was a response to instead identify intersection improvements and streamline the prioritization process.
Dianne Quilty made a motion to recommend MPO Board approval of the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Final SR 776 Presentation including MPO Board Resolution #2021-07.  Bob Logan seconded the motion, and it was passed with two opposing (Pauline Klein/Steven Hurt).

10.  Review Committee for General Planning Consultant (GPC) Recommendation
Laks Gurram stated that periodically the MPO may require the services of a General Planning Consultant (GPC) to provide support to the MPO transportation planning activities set forth in the Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP). The contract term limit for the GPC services is three (3) years. The support of the consultants may include aiding the MPO staff for work assigned on a task basis in the development of the 2050 Long Range Transportation Plan and other MPO-related planning efforts as directed by the MPO Board. The support could include providing technical assistance and related public participation activities in transportation planning relative to GIS; scenario planning; transit systems planning; and development of Intelligent Transportation Systems (ITS). The consultant(s) will also assist the MPO staff by providing additional resources to accomplish assignments authorized by the MPO Board consistent with its UPWP. The scope of services for each assigned task may be done by the consultant(s) under one or more GPC contracts.

A Review Committee consisting of the TAC, CAC and BPAC Chairs and two members of the MPO Staff ranked the four (4) consultants’ responses based upon: Firm’s Credentials (20 points); Qualifications of Person Assigned to Project (25 points); Previous Performance on Similar Jobs (20 points); Ability to Complete on Time and Within Budget (25 points); References (5 points) and Office Location (5 points). All consultants are pre-qualified to do business in the State of Florida.  Laks Gurram thanked Charles Counsil for his work on the GPC Review Committee.  
The MPO received proposals from four Consultants interested in providing GPC services. Review Committee members studied and scored all four Consultants’ proposals based on the criteria outlined in the Request for Proposals (RFP). The Review Committee recommended that the MPO Staff take the results from this initial ranking to the TAC/CAC for their review of the process and that the top three Consultant firms be presented to the MPO Board Members for their consideration at the October 18, 2021 MPO Board meeting. The Review Committee also recommended the cancellation of the oral presentations that were scheduled for September 20, 2021, because there was a clear consensus for the top three firms.

The top three firms that are recommended by the Review Committee based upon their qualifications are listed below in ranking order:

1. Kimley Horn & Associates

2. Tindale-Oliver & Associates

3. VHB & Associates

Laks Gurram stated that the MPO has worked with all three consultants previously and is satisfied with them.

Dianne Quilty made a motion to recommend MPO Board endorsement of the top three professional consulting firms.  Ed Zubal seconded the motion, and it was passed unanimously.

Steven Hurt made a Motion to recommend the MPO Board endorse the top three professional consulting firms and authorize the MPO Chair to sign GPC contracts with these top three consultants.   Dianne Quilty seconded the motion, and it was passed unanimously.

11.  Baynard Drive Discussion

Gary Harrell noted that FDOT has proposed a project for resurfacing US 41 from Payne Street to Rio Villa Drive.  As part of the resurfacing project, FDOT has proposed improvements to median crossings at several intersections.  One proposal is to close the median crossing at Rio Villa Drive which would necessitate drivers desiring to travel north on US 41 to first go south and then make a U-turn at the next median opening.  The other option is for drivers on Rio Villa Drive to travel north on Baynard Drive to Aqui Esta Drive and use the traffic signal to turn north on US 41. 

Baynard Drive is narrow two-lane Charlotte County road with no shoulders and is in poor shape.  The City of Punta Gorda has requested that Charlotte County look at Baynard Drive for improvements, as it is expected to experience increased traffic once the US 41 median at Rio Villa Drive is closed.

MPO Board members have asked that a discussion take place for possible solutions and a recommended way forward to this challenge.  Gary Harrell discussed how the MPO was providing a forum for the State, County and City to discuss this traffic area.  At the TAC Meeting earlier that morning, it was noted that the MPO’s TAC provides the forum for discussion.  Two approaches were mentioned at the TAC Meeting: (1) Maintenance of the roadway and (2) improvements such as adding shoulders or adding a trail at Baynard Drive.  The TAC recommended that the MPO Board should send this issue to the Punta Gorda City Council and the Charlotte County Board of County Commissioners and that they should direct their staffs to coordinate a solution for Baynard Drive.

Robert Logan and Charles Counsil discussed the storage area, additional area businesses and busy traffic flow on Baynard Road and connections to the adjoining business establishment areas.  It was noted that the road was resurfaced approximately three years ago, and it is already eroded.  Della Booth stated that Baynard Road is historically a cut through road with no shoulders, and it is very low and flood proned.  The dirt has been eroded next to the asphalt, which she characterized as a dangerous situation.  
Charles Counsil questioned how the CAC Member comments would be reflected to the MPO Board.  Gary Harrell stated that the CAC comments will be in the draft meeting minutes for the MPO Board’s review.  Also, the CAC Chair may pass concerns along to the MPO Board Members during his report at their meeting.  The TAC recommendation will be reported regarding the policy boards directing their staffs to work on this issue.  
Bob Logan asked about adequate stacking room on US 41 at the site of the proposed U-turn.  Gary Harrell indicated that this was a separate issue that could be addressed online via public comment.  Steve Hurt noted that there are unintended consequences to the shutdown of the median opening at Rio Villa Drive.  He recommended stopping the roadway resurfacing until a decision is made about how to proceed.  A discussion then followed on the ability of the City and the County to split the cost of Baynard Road improvements.  CAC Members stressed that issues such as stormwater concerns and level of service also needed to be addressed.  
12.  Public Comments
There were no public comments.
13. Staff Comments 
Wendy Scott announced that the Transportation Disadvantaged Local Coordinating Board (LCB) was seeking a disabled Charlotte County citizen to serve as a representative of the disabled regarding transit issues.  Additionally, the CAC currently had a West County representative vacancy with the departure of Linda Harrison, as well as two upcoming renewals (Jim Brown/Steve Schoff).  
Gary Harrell announced his revised plans to retire on November 9, 2021 and the start date of presumptive MPO Director D’Juan Harris as October 29, 2021.
14. Member Comments
Ed Zubal expressed his good wishes to Gary Harrell on his retirement.  He asked the status of his suggestion to have a Charlotte County Sheriff’s Deputy attend the CAC Meeting regularly.  Gary Harrell noted that this was already the case at the Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee Meeting, as well as the Community Traffic Safety Team.  Gary Harrell offered to explore the issue, and Bekie Leslie stated that a Sheriff’s Report would be added to the next CAC agenda. 

Steve Schoff inquired about a prior discussion some time ago on filling in the settling of the east side of Winchester heading toward SR 776.  He had sent photographs about a year or two ago.  Ravi Kamarajugadda offered to send an email on the matter.

Dianne Quilty asked Ravi Kamarajugadda a question regarding the completion of design for the Veteran’s Blvd right turn lanes.  He responded that the County was dealing with several intersections at the same time with some completed and others still in design. 

Ed Zubal asked about the confusing left turn lane that was two lanes over on SR 776 and Toledo Blade Road.  Ravi Kamarajugadda stated that huge developments were coming, and development criteria will widen Toledo Blade Road in the future.  The two left turn lanes were installed to anticipate the improvements to Toledo Blade. 
15.  Adjournment (NEXT CAC MEETING – NOVEMBER 17, 2021)
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:18 p.m.  The next regularly scheduled CAC meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 17, 2021 both virtually and at the Eastport Environmental Campus, 25550 Harbor View Road, Port Charlotte in Training Room B beginning at 1:30 p.m.  [image: image2.png]



Page 2 of 2
Page 2 of 2
Page 2 of 2

